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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




April 10, 2014

Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire 

Also Present: Adam Burnett, Bruce Easom, Olin Lathrop, Mr. & Mrs. Pappafagos

The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 10, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 24, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Outages were discussed. Mr. Kelly explained that year to date there are far fewer outage hours than last year.  He believes this is primarily due to the amount of tree trimming and the infrastructure improvements that GELD has been implementing the last few years.

To date, 819 customers have opted to receive their bills electronically and not receive a paper bill.

10 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of poles replaced to date in 2014 is 39.  

Cash dropped considerably primarily due to power costs in January, February and March being substantially higher than our rates resulting in a negative cash flow.  The cold weather also caused increased sales and financial losses.
KWh sales for March were up 5.21% and year-to-date sales are up 4.13% for 2014.  

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report. There were many call outs (many due to motor vehicle accidents) and one outage since the last meeting.
There were 33 Dig Safes for the month.
Mr. Kelly distributed the current Residential and Commercial Rate Comparison that MMWEC issues quarterly – the comparison shows the 12 month average of 42 electric utilities in Massachusetts.  He noted that in the residential classes, GELD has dropped to the third lowest rate for a 500 kilowatt hour (kWh) bill and has the seventh lowest rate for a 750 kWh bill.  He also noted that GELD is now lower than National Grid in all commercial rate classes.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the progress of GELD’s new office and garage facilities. He explained that the property has been contained by a silt fence and hay bales, but before a permit can be issued, the property needs to be “isolated”, plus some trees and the invasives need to be removed.  At the same time, we are removing asbestos in the lineman’s facility and the old office.  Mr. Kelly anticipates having the building permit in hand in mid May.
Mr. Kelly discussed the monies that will be needed and spent during the construction process.  He has reviewed several options including: standard financing through Century Bank, an MMWEC pooled loan fund option and a town bond option.  He explained the details of each program and explained that none of the options stands out, but he will continue to research the lowest-cost option for financing.  
Mr. Lindemer asked when the financing is needed.  Mr. Kelly responded that the financing must be available by September 1.  Mr. Hersh noted a decision on the financing should be made at the next board meeting.  The Board agreed.
SALARY/BENEFITS

Mr. Kelly explained that Town Hall received a 2.0% increase for 2014 plus performance increases ranging from 0% to 2%.  Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet showing the salaries of comparable municipalities.  When factoring in GELD’s high productivity and reliability, Mr. Kelly believes GELD performs above the average and deserves to be compensated accordingly.  He noted the average increase for the other municipalities that we compare ourselves to is 3%.  He recommended meeting or exceeding that increase.
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer
 MOVED:
TO GIVE THE EMPLOYEES OF GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT A WAGE INCREASE OF 3% EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2014.

Mr. Christie added that he thought it should be a little bit higher due to the employee’s above average performance.  Mr. Lindemer rescinded his original motion.
After some additional discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO GIVE THE EMPLOYEES OF GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT A WAGE INCREASE OF 3.15% EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

PILOT

Mr. Kelly stated that Town Manager Haddad has been helpful in waiving some of the fees for GELD’s new office and garage facility and other Town Hall departments have been working cooperatively with GELD.  He noted that the building permit has not yet been issued and could be over $40,000.  He also noted that the Board of Selectmen may have resistance to Haddad waiving the building fee if GELD leaves the payment in lieu of taxes (PILOT) at the reduced rate that was paid last year.

Mr. Kelly continued that there is always room for improvement, but he believes Town Hall is moving in the right direction.  He recommends reinstating the PILOT to $25K for the Town and $5K for police dispatch – for a total of $30K.  He mentioned if we were an investor-owned utility we could have a tax bill in the upper $30K area.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO SET THE PAYMENT-IN-LIEU-OF-TAXES AT $25K WITH AN ADDITIONAL $5K FOR POLICE DISPATCH – FOR A TOTAL PILOT OF 30K.

Mr. Hersh would like to wait to vote on the PILOT until after GELD receives the building permit.  Mr. Christie asked if we could pay something “in-between” – Mr. Kelly explained that a PILOT between $15K and $30K would leave many parties upset, so he firmly discouraged that option.

Since his motion did not receive a second, Mr. Lindemer decided to withdraw his motion and hold off on a decision noting that GELD does a better job of managing money to benefit ratepayers.
After some additional discussion, the Board agreed to table the PILOT discussion until next month or to include a one-topic meeting on the subject if needed.

POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly distributed GELD’s on-peak and off-peak power position through July 2016 in spreadsheet and graph formats.  He also distributed today’s pricing (April 10, 2014) for future on-peak and off-peak power for the winter months of 2014/2015 and for future years 2016, 2017, 2018.  He reiterated the peak pricing that was paid for January, February, and March of 2014 which were well over the rates that GELD charges.
Mr. Kelly noted that GELD is fairly well locked in for power needs in December 2014 and January/February of 2015.  He mentioned for the next 18 months our power position is full except for some individual months and we need to look at our long-term open position.

Mr. Kelly displayed an extensive spreadsheet of GELD’s pricing per hour for the months of January and February 2014 to show how the weather affected power costs.  He then distributed a spreadsheet showing different percentages for hedging in the winter months and temperatures above and below average to show the correlation between temperature and the cost to GELD at various open positions.  He noted that in the very near future, the Northeast will also be losing one gigawatt (GW) of power due to the closing of the Vermont Yankee nuclear power plant and the Salem Harbor Coal plant.  

Mr. Lindemer shared some insight on the natural gas situation and he believes there will be a bump in the pricing in the summer months to get the gas storage volume up. 
Mr. Lindemer recommends waiting at least a month before making any changes to the hedging strategy.  The Board agreed.
Due to the extreme power costs for January, February and March 2014, Mr. Kelly recommended transferring $100K out of GELD’s Rate Stabilization Fund and $100K out of GELD’s Select Fund to help offset the losses.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO TRANSFER $100K OUT OF GELD’S RATE STABILIZATION FUND AND $100K OUT OF GELD’S SELECT FUND FOR A TOTAL TRANSFER TO THE GENERAL FUND OF $200K.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

ENERGY EFFICIENCY
Mr. Kelly notified the board that he has been working with the schools on an energy efficiency program.  The Florence Roche Middle School is currently using T8 fluorescent lighting.  Mr. Kelly looked at converting to LED lighting at a cost of $300,000.  The school currently has an annual lighting cost of $33,000 and with LED lighting it would drop to $3,000 annually.  However, the quality and the capital cost of LED does not justify making the conversion at this time.  Mr. Kelly is applying for a grant to help with the cost of converting the school from T8 to a more efficient T12 fluorescent lighting at 1/3 of the cost of LED lighting ($100,000).  The annual lighting cost will drop to $10,000.  The grant plus the reduction in the capital cost will cut the break-even to 4.3 years.  If the upgrade occurs, the school will enjoy the entire savings in their lighting costs after that time.
TRENDS STRATEGY 

No new trends strategy.
SOLAR UPDATE 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar issues regarding GELD’s potential solar farm on the Sandy Pond Road and Nate Nutting Road parcels.
The solar developer that was working with GELD on a purchase power agreement (PPA) backed out. DOER is claiming the Solar Renewable Energy Credits (SRECs) II regulations will be released in the next 30 days, but it appears they are decreasing the incentives for the larger solar systems and promoting smaller (rooftop) systems.  
Mr. Kelly stated he will finish the permitting process for the potential solar farms because it is almost complete.  Once the SRECs II regulations are released, Mr. Kelly will issue an RFP for the project to see if a good PPA price is offered that will make the project financially viable.
EXECUTIVE SESSION/CUSTOMER ISSUE

There were items to discuss of a confidential nature, so Mr. Kelly recommended going into Executive Session at 9:00 p.m.

Mr. Hersh MOVED TO ENTER EXECUTIVE SESSION:
To discuss the reputation, character, physical condition or mental health, rather than professional competence, of an individual, or to discuss the discipline or dismissal of, or complaints or charges brought against, a public officer, employee, staff member or individual.

The motion was seconded and voted:  Christie, aye; Hersh, aye; Lindemer, aye.
Executive Session concluded at 9:49 p.m.  Mr. & Mrs. Pappafagos left the meeting and the regular session reconvened.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Kelly distributed the 2014 MMWEC Annual Conference & Workshop agenda.  The meeting will be held at the Devens Common Center in Devens, MA on May 1 and 2.  The workshops will be available to Commissioners and employees.  
Mr. Kelly distributed the agenda for the MEAM annual meeting which is being held at the Radisson Hotel in Plymouth, MA on May 15 and 16. As always, the Light Board Commissioners are welcome to attend.
Mr. Kelly inquired about his performance goals.  He stated that he will email his goals from 2013 to the Board for review.  The Board agreed.

Mr. Burnett asked if GELD was looking at other locations for solar installation such as the Groton landfill.  Mr. Kelly explained the issues associated with landfill installations.

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 12, 2014 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:50 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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